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Meeting convened: 11:13 A.M.

Roll call1.

Soika, Kammholz, Bauman, Sanchez, Madden, Peters, Passaro, Mathy 

and Murphy
Present 9 - 

HillerExcused 1 - 

Also present: Steven Mahan, Director, Dept. of Admin., Community Development 

Grants Administration and Mario Higgins, Community Development Grants 

Administration and Tom Gartner, Assistant City Attorney

Approval of the July 9, 2009 meeting minutes2.

Ald. Bauman moved approval of the minutes. There were no objections.

Roll call taken at  11:33 A.M.

Mr. Kammholz leaves.

Soika, Bauman, Sanchez, Madden, Peters, Passaro, Mathy and MurphyPresent 8 - 

Hiller and KammholzExcused 2 - 
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Status report and discussion on the housing trust fund award process3.

City Attorney Tom Gartner appeared on this matter.

Mr. Gartner handed out a letter and a spreadsheet that he put together that explains 

the status of each of the organizations that have received a housing trust fund award 

(Exhibit 1). He then gave an update on where each of the organizations are in the 

award process.  He said he did not include in his handout the exact dollar amounts 

that have been disbursed as of today. 

Ms. Madden said if the disbursement of monies takes place when each unit is 

complete, how does that match with the housing trust funds financing gap as far as 

last dollars into the project?

Mr. Gartner replied that the policy requirement that the housing trust fund dollars are 

to be the last dollars into a project is a problem, because it puts a burden on the 

awardee.  He said that is an issue the Community Blocks Grant Admin. (CDGA) staff 

needs to resolve. 

Ald. Murphy said the rationale on why this board had establish the policy that reqiures 

the housing trust fund dollars be the last dollars into the project is due to the risk that 

the dollars could be lost if a project would go under. 

Ms. Sanchez asked if there is an official policy for the disbursement of HTF dollars? 

Ald. Murphy replied in the affirmative.

Ms. Sanchez asked if the policy could be amended by being more flexible when 

determining the timeframe for disbursement of funds? She said that the timeframe for 

the disbursement of funds could then be determined on a case by case basis.

Ald. Murphy asked Mr. Mahan to give his advice on the timeframe for the 

disbursement of HTF dollars?

Mr. Mahan replied that he agrees that putting the money up front is risky. He said that 

to prorate the funds to be disbursed by units completed could work and that is 

something this board could consider doing.

Mr. Peters asked if the money could be disbursed early by requiring some kind of 

collateral? Would that reduce the risk? 

Mr. Gartner replied that housing trust fund dollars are not the first mortgage lender for 

the project and the housing trust fund dollars are a very small potion of a project's 

total funding and if a developer would foreclose on a project the housing trust fund 

dollars would not be the first on the list to receive its funds back.  He also said that 

the CDGA staff should be given some flexibility in its procedures on when the funds 

can be disbursed. 

Ald. Murphy said that the applicants should be advised from the beginning that the 

housing trust fund monies will be the last funds in and there are no exceptions.

Mr. Soika said he would not be in favor of the housing trust fund dollars being the first 

in.  

Mr. Soika referred to Mr. Gartner's handout and asked Mr. Gartner about his timeline 
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on finalizing the housing trust fund agreements?

Mr. Gartner replied that he has other work, other than housing trust fund award 

agreements, that requires his attention and he has to establish priorities.  He also 

said that if an awardee contacts him and says that their project needs to proceed 

immediately he would focus on getting that project agreement completed.  

Ald. Murphy replied that he hasn't heard from any of the awardees that their project is 

being held up because their agreement isn't completed. 

Ald. Murphy said that he met with Mercy Housing representatives yesterday and they 

are not going to continue to pursue their request for early disbursement of their 

housing trust fund award.  He said they are moving forward with their project.

Ms. Sanchez asked how was the announcement of the housing trust fund Request 

for Proposal (RFP) made public?

Mr. Mahan replied that the housing trust fund RFP was noticed in the Community 

Journal (Northside), Community newspaper Spanish El Conquistador (Southside), 

Journal/Sentinel and on the City of Milwaukee, Community Dev. Grants Admin. 

Website. He said WHEDA was also notified.

Ms. Sanchez said the technical assistant training session is scheduled for Wed. Oct. 

14th and the due date for the RFP is on Monday, Oct. 19, 2009 and she feels that the 

training session is being scheduled a bit too close to the due date of the RFP. 

Mr. Mahan suggested that the due date for the RFP could be moved from Oct. 19th 

to Friday, Oct. 23rd.

Ald. Murphy said that for the next housing trust fund RFP the training session should 

be scheduled at least two weeks prior to the due date.

Discussion relating to the City of Milwaukee's active tax incremental 

districts

4.

Ald. Murphy referred members to the spreadsheet provided by the Mr. Kammholz, 

Comptroller's Office, that shows a list of all the active Tax Incremental Districts 

(Exhibit 2).

Ald. Murphy said the City is seeking a change in state legislation that would authorize 

the use of one additional year of TID financing to assist in financing housing projects.  

He said, in addition, Ald. Bohl is also looking at requesting the use of TID financing 

for City street repair. 

Ald. Murphy said he and Ald. Bauman have reviewed the City's 2010 budget and the 

TID funds are at a negative balance. 

Mr. Soika said he met with Ms. Mary Brooks yesterday and she recommended that 

this board ask the Council to look at getting TID financing for housing for 2011. 

Ald. Murphy replied that he will continue to work on the legislation and will bring it 

back again next year.
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Discussion relating to the implementation of donation recommendations5.

Mr. Mahan said that this board should be aggressive in reaching out to United Way 

and convincing them into adding the housing trust fund to its list of donation 

recipients.

Mr. Peters asked if Mr. Mahan considered Community Shares?

Mr. Mahan replied that he is not familiar with Community Shares.

Ald. Murphy said this board should look a pursuing both United Way and Community 

Shares.

Ald. Murphy said the Mayor's 2010 proposed Budget allocates $400,000 in additional 

funds to United Way.

Ms. Madden asked how would this board go about getting United Way to add the 

Housing trust fund to its list of programs to be funds?

Ald. Murphy replied that the next step would be to invite United Way to appear before 

this Board so that they can learn more about the housing trust fund. He said a petition 

needs to be submitted by City to the United Way. 

Ald. Murphy said he and Mr. Mahan will work on putting together a plan and bring it 

back before this board for consideration.

Next meeting agenda6.

Next meeting date:  November 12, 2009.

Discussion relating to the appointments of members to the HTFAB Technical Review 

Subcommittee and the Finance Review Subcommittee.

Meeting adjourned: 12:04 P.M.

Terry J. MacDonald

Staff Assistant
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